

**ST. GEORGE SELECT BOARD & ASSESSORS
MEETING MINUTES
Monday, October 23, 2017**

The Select Board meeting was called to order at 7 p.m. Members present were: Richard Bates, Chair; Randy Elwell, Wayne Sawyer, and Tammy Willey. Also present: Tim Polky, Elizabeth Curtis, Sandra Dickson Coggeshall, Scott Vaitones, Susy Ellis, David Percival, Earl Ludman, Richard Rockwell, Evelyn Blum, Wendy Carr, Karol McGee, Jack McGee, Scott Sullivan, and Joss Coggeshall.

PUBLIC HEARING – Ordinance Restricting Vehicle Weights on Posted Ways

Chair Bates opened the Public Hearing at 7 p.m. The purpose of the ordinance "is to prevent damage to town ways and bridges in the town of St. George which may be caused by vehicles of excessive weight, to lessen safety hazards and the risk of injury to the traveling public and to reduce the public expense of their maintenance and repair." Polky said state law changed slightly and the ordinance gives the town a little more flexibility in allowing exemptions for some vehicles that would not normally travel over the roads. He said the change was not that much different from what the town had been doing over the years. Polky said the ordinance had to be administered locally, by the town.

Rockwell asked if the question was a ballot issue. Chair Bates said this question would be on the Tuesday, November 7, 2017 ballot. Rockwell wanted to know how it would be written, as ballot questions could be confusing. Polky said the ballot language would be fairly simple, such as, "Shall the town adopt this ordinance?"

There being no further questions or comments, Chair Bates declared the Public Hearing closed.

PUBLIC COMMENTS:

Sandra Coggeshall wanted to know if public safety/pedestrian safety in Port Clyde was Old or New Business, because she wished to speak on that issue. She said she has had questions about public safety for the last four years. Chair Bates asked her for her concerns. She said, "I have, on behalf of people who go to Port Clyde, have for the last four years asked for safety measures to be implemented. I have asked for the status of these safety measures and I have had reasons why nothing has been done; but I don't see a lot of improvement. My concerns continue, and I would like to know what you think will be done about it and when? Thank you."

Chair Bates said this was an issue for the Administration, and he would make some inquiries about this. He said the Select Board and the Administration are always concerned about safety in town and aims to strike a balance between extreme safety provisions and what is deemed to be practical by the majority of people. He told Coggeshall he would get back to her on this.

Rockwell wanted to know what the speed limit was in the village of Port Clyde. Coggeshall said 25 mph. Rockwell suggested a 15-mph speed limit in the village. He said one thing is the strip going into the village, but once you are in the village, itself, 15-mph should be fast enough to get where you would need to go and slow enough that you would not hurt somebody on the way.

Blum had a correction to the minutes. The PORT group is called Preserve Our Remarkable Town, not Protect Our Remarkable Town.

REGULAR SESSION:

- Adjustments to Agenda: The following Discussion Items were moved from New Business to Regular Session:

The Budget Committee's Quarterly Financial Review

The petition from Preserve Our Remarkable Town (PORT).

- Quarterly Financial Review: Budget Committee Chair Ellis said the committee looked at items that were significantly over or under budget. They noted that some of the salaries were broken out into Departments.

Professional Services expenditures were satisfied because the Wyeth Reading Room, Aqua Ventus, the review of the contract for the solar project required legal counsel.

Select Board/Assessors and Planning Board - Chair Ellis said the Board Secretary lines are high for both the Select Board and for Planning because the secretary's minutes were in detail, and the Budget Committee hoped that was useful.

Fire Department - Chair Ellis said Curtis would look into why gas and oil for the fire department was high.

Roads-Bridges - Chair Ellis asked if the salt & sand shed paving had happened. Polky said it had not happened yet. Ellis asked when it would happen and Polky said it should happen next week.

Ellis asked what the \$400 was under utilities. Polky said there was electricity at the salt and sand shed. In the past, the contractors would plug in their block heaters, but they are no longer doing that. Polky said there was enough money to cover the expense, but said the bill now was closer to \$25 a month.

Solid Waste - The equipment reserve was the compactor rebuild which had been taken care of.

Recreation - Improvements to the ballfield looked like they would come in under budget.

Percival asked how the property manager position was working out. Polky said it was working out really well. He said Jarrett is eager to do his work and works very efficiently. Percival asked if Polky got requests from different departments or were the work requests from him? Polky said they work together with Jarrett but the requests go through him (Polky).

Chair Bates said the Select Board would be meeting with Curtis and reviewing the budget. The Select Board and Budget committee will be working more in depth on the budget after the first of the new year.

- Preserve Our Remarkable Town (PORT): A petition was presented at the town office on Tuesday, October 24, 2017. Chair Bates read, "We, the undersigned, do hereby urge the Select Board to take all steps necessary to prevent the landing of offshore wind, electric cables onto any property owned by the town of St. George. Additionally, we urge the Select Board and the Planning Board to enact amendments to the shoreland zoning ordinance that mirror provisions enacted by the town of Bristol, Maine, governing the permit process for shoreland zone utility installations." Bates said accompanying the petition was more than 300 signatures which was a mixture of registered and non-registered voters, some duplicates, some properties, some LLCs. There were no accompanying circulator affidavits. He said the wording of the petition expanded on the request from Larry Bailey (on behalf of the PORT group) on September 26, 2017. The petition and accompanying signatures are being reviewed by the legal office of Bernstein, Shur, Sawyer & Nelson. Chair Bates said the Select Board had not yet made comments regarding the petition, and the Board thought they should wait until they heard from Bernstein, Shur on how to proceed.

Chair Bates said he thought and the Select Board agreed, the town is very concerned about this issue. Bates said, "As you know, after Scott came to see the Select Board and Evy and Steve came, a few people came on that Monday, July 24 and asked us to look at the Bristol ordinance. And, immediately, we did turn it over to the Planning Board. Since then, the Planning Board has met and we had Jenny Villeneuve, who is Bristol's attorney, come and talk to the Planning Board two weeks ago and explain what they were doing. The Planning Board is certainly addressing that issue, and I will trust that they will make some recommendations on that. Like I said, we are waiting to hear from Bernstein Shur. When Mr. Lipson came to talk with us one evening, after that the town has had no discussions with Aqua Ventus about landing a cable on town property. I wonder if the Board has any comments. I suspect that members of the public would like to make some statements." Selectperson Sawyer said he was all set.

Discussion.

Carr, "I just want to say the petition is not meant to be the petition in terms of the legal definition under Maine law. It is an expression of the will of the people. So, Bernstein, Shur can look at it seventeen different ways. We do not mean it to follow the ordinance that governs petitions. It is just saying, 'Hey, look there is all these people that are saying protect us. We don't want this cable here. We don't want this.' I understand why you are doing it, but I want you to know that we have no false premise that that is a petition that sets the referendum process going."

Chair Bates, "It says at the top of the page petition. We want to be very clear that we adhere to the law. I take your point. Thank you, Wendy."

Rockwell, "Has there ever been a similar circumstance in anybody's experience, here where the town has rallied to put together an expression of their concerns, their hopes and their interests and presented it to this board?"

Chair Bates, "Yes, I haven't lived in town very long, but in the short time I have been here, there was the horrible incident that happened down at the Barstow's dock. There were some signatures that came forward then and subsequently there was very thorough examination by some members of the Select Board, at the time, together with the Road Commission, Tim, the Sheriff, the DOT and it led to various changes being made in the signage and speed limits and positioning of speed limit signs. There is certainly a precedent. It is good to have the people express their sentiments, and that's how it should work. We do take this very seriously."

Rockwell, "And, I personally, certainly do appreciate that. Because the petitions are petitions, indications of interest are indications of interest, people in the audience that show up will express themselves. At this point in time, has there been a consensus, an opinion by you folks as to, independent of the way to get there, what the end result might be. Is there a consensus, a dialogue, a discussion between yourselves as to what the Board would like to see the result of this, all be?"

Chair Bates, "I think it is a difficult question to answer. Not to be vague about this. As soon as it came forward on the issue of the shoreland zoning ordinance changes, as soon as that came forward, the Select Board, of course, doesn't write that sort of ordinance. That is not what we do. We immediately had, I think we probably voted on it. Immediately we realized this is something for the Planning Board and we requested the Planning Board to look at it. In terms of sentiment of the Board, I think, that expresses, we take this seriously."

Rockwell, "I understand. I am trying to Aware how you all feel..."

Chair Bates, "Your second point, sir. Your second point is the issue of landing on the town property. Now, we had intended, back in the spring, to talk to the town and actually have a vote on whether or not the town should go forward and learn more about this. That was shut down. Because of the concerns that we expressed at that particular meeting where, I recall you sitting just about where you are now. I would ask you to look at our actions to draw your conclusions. That I think speaks louder than words. Okay?"

Rockwell, "Let me see if I can summarize that?"

Chair Bates, "I am sorry, do you see? Do you understand? I tried to be succinct about it."

Rockwell, "I am just trying to summarize in my own mind."

Chair Bates, "Let's hear what Mr. Sullivan has to say."

Sullivan, "Reflecting on where are at this point in time and listening to the Aqua Ventus response to our presenting of the petition last week, where they essentially claimed that members of PORT were spreading falsehoods about the project. That they were continuing to try to have a dialogue with the residents and that are supporters of the project, and the impacts and everything that we are assuming are going to happen are way overstated. It was interesting too, it came from their counsel, their attorney for the project, no longer the community outreach or community relations. The only thing I would say at this point is, what I hope doesn't happen in St. George is that they do their divide and conquer strategy which they did on Monhegan. What I fear they are going to try and do is they are going to drive this to a vote where they are appealing to people's sensibilities around alternative energy and green energy, and they are going to try to take advantage of the fact that there are some people in the town that are much more greatly impacted by the infrastructure out of this project, than as the town as a whole. I think one of the things that we hoped is, that when you have 350 people or ..."

Chair Bates, "Let's be clear about what we have. Again, there were 350 signatures, some duplicates, some LLC's, some properties. Let's be clear there were 335, I think is what I counted, signatures; but those were not more than 300 registered voters. I interpret this as a sentiment; nonetheless, this is why we want to talk to Bernstein, Shur. I don't want to be too picky but let's be clear on this."

Sullivan, "Sure. If it is 250 or 300, obviously it really doesn't matter. The point..."

Chair Bates, "Let's be careful. We have already had this issue whether it is a petition or whether it is a sentiment. I think we need to be very careful about our choice of words going forward. All of us."

Sullivan, "Okay. You have had a petition signed by some...number in the packet..."

Chair Bates, "It is not a petition. It is a sentiment. Right? Is that a fair word?"

Carr, "The word petition has a common law dictionary definition. We never intended it to be just signed by registered voters. It is an expression of our sentiment, our will, our passion about this issue. I agree with Scott that it could be 275, it could be 298. What it means is these people feel very strongly about this issue."

Rockwell, "A lot of the other people are taxpayers."

Chair Bates, "I was aware that many of the people that are signing are taxpayers. Again, I can assure you, I look to the Board here, that we are all very concerned about the people that make their livelihood in this town through fishing, particularly and it would be insane for us to be doing things as a Select Board, and letting things happen that would be detrimental to the fishing industry which is such an important part of this community."

Rockwell, "Are you accepting as..."

Chair Bates, "Do you understand my sentiment, and I think I (unintelligible) the Board."

Rockwell, "My question is, you mentioned that you are concerned about the fishermen. Do you accept the fishermen's conclusions with regard to this project?"

Chair Bates, "I am not familiar with this, but this is something which I endeavor, intend to try and find out as much as I can about this."

Rockwell, "So, you don't know. You don't know (unintelligible)?"

Chair Bates, "Excuse me; if this comes to an issue where the Select Board is involved, then I can make an informed decision. Currently, if Aqua Ventus approaches some private landowner, such as yourself, and proposes something and you come to land a cable on your property, Mr. Rockwell, you would go to the Planning Board, and the Planning Board would make a decision. Not the Select Board."

Rockwell, "That was not my question, though. I asked an entirely different question. My question is..."

Chair Bates, "You asked me whether the Select Board is involved."

Rockwell, "No, I asked whether you accept the fishermen's contention that it would impact them."

Chair Bates, "I don't attempt to make judgments on things I don't know anything about."

Rockwell, "You do not have an opinion?"

Chair Bates, "As I said."

Rockwell, "You either do or you don't."

Chair Bates, "No. There is an excluded middle fallacy. The issue here...Sir?"

Rockwell, "I am listening."

Chair Bates, "That is a fallacy to put it like that. The issue is whether I have enough knowledge to make an opinion. To have an opinion, and I do not. This is why the fishermen are the people we should be listening to."

Rockwell, "Yes. I have a follow up question. As you don't have the knowledge and you don't have an opinion, and I don't think a law firm is going to have an opinion about fishing or whether it is going to impact upon fishing, what process would you go by in order for you to give credence to these concerns or to dismiss them or would you just let them live in some sort of psychic limbo?"

Chair Bates, "I think you are conflating a number of different issues."

Rockwell, "No, I just want to know whether you accept the (unintelligible) or not."

Chair Bates, "You posed me a question, and I am telling you that at the moment there is nothing that the Select Board has jurisdiction over. That is the issue right now. That is the situation right now. You are speculating on what might happen, and I am not going to go there."

Rockwell, "I am recounting the pleas that I have heard repeated both in this room and out of this room and by yourself with regard to the concerns about the fishermen and I am trying to take one step further and trying to understand what the reality of that opinion is. Whether you give credence to those concerns and you think they are accurate depictions of something that deserves attention and accounting for or not. If you don't know, is there a process by which there would be some fact finding or something that would create an informed opinion where you say you don't have one."

Chair Bates, "I intend to become informed on this as it becomes relevant."

Selectperson Elwell, "If you remember right, we were going to fact find and then we were berated that night and that was all it was. We wanted to get a committee together to fact find all this and then, a bunch

of people sat here and berated us very badly. We wiped our hands of it; we have turned it over to the Planning Board to enact on it."

Chair Bates, "To look at the ordinance."

Selectperson Elwell, "I think you are berating us again."

Rockwell, "I am not berating you (unintelligible)."

Selectperson Elwell, "I feel you are. I feel you are because we've done the process that we need to do by turning it over to the Planning Board."

Chair Bates, "The Planning Board to look at the ordinance."

Selectperson Elwell, "To me, if this isn't a petition, it should never have written on there, petition. To me, this is a petition. It says on it petition. We are going to take it through the process of it being a petition. If it has to go to a vote in November, it has to go vote in November; we are following rules and guidelines."

Chair Bates, "Scott, do you have some other points you want to cover?"

Sullivan, "I am a little concerned about getting sort of pressed into a corner."

Rockwell, "Really."

Coggeshall, "I would like to see if I can be helpful, because I have been involved with Aqua Ventus from the Monhegan situation from day one. If it is at all helpful, I would like to tell you that the assessors met a couple of weeks ago to vote on whether they want funding or the cable from Aqua Ventus, if it does go in the water, two and one-half miles away. The assessors wisely chose not to have a cable come ashore on Monhegan and if anybody wants to know their good reasons, I suggest you please find out because they are valid. If you understand that Monhegan is against having the cable for their good reasons, this may help the community. The other thing is, some people think the fishermen's argument will not stand up. We will see. Meanwhile, I don't want, as Scott said, I do not want this town torn apart by Aqua Ventus, the way torn Monhegan apart. It makes me sick what they did out there and they are still doing. Whatever any of us can do to help you as a Board, the Planning Board or anybody else to deal with this properly and not have a couple of people determine the future for all of the rest of us, we have to do this nicely. We really do. Thank you for all your work."

Sullivan, "Sandra said it. That's fine. From my perspective, what we are asking from the Select Board is leadership on this issue. This is a fundamental issue that could have dramatic impacts on the town for decades to come. What it feels like is we were going down one path, and then we came off that path and that path was Aqua Ventus told us this is inevitable, we have to figure out how to negotiate an agreement with them to get the most benefits that we can get. On the website there is a power point that says exactly that. So, don't be surprised that there are 300 or so people out there who don't feel the Select Board does not have our best interest at heart. And, unfortunately that's where we are. I am urging you to take a leadership position and try and work through this. How long is it going to take to get an ordinance done? It's been several months, already."

Chair Bates, "I am sorry you feel that way. And, that is right. You know the old adage, the wheels of government grind slowly but they grind very finely. This will happen, and this is why we had Jenny Villeneuve come and talk with the Planning Board. There is a democratic process for doing this thing. We are going to adhere to that. We are not going to get railroaded either by Aqua Ventus or by a segment

of the community, with all due respect, we are not going to do things in an illegal or unlawful fashion. We are going to do things democratically. You've got to trust the Select Board that we do have the interests of the town, and although I haven't lived here very long, I believe I moved here because I believe in the values of this town and I really want to do my best during my time on this Board to support that. I think that is the sentiment of all of us."

Carr, "Richard, back in July when you were discussing putting some sort of referendum about creating a committee. My understanding is the committee would have just discussed extracting benefits from the Aqua Ventus. It wasn't a cost benefits committee, and you can explain. My feeling is and when we talked about it, it was how to get benefits from the project."

Chair Bates, "That would be commensurate to the issues involved. That is the important rider. For example, if we were to discover that the cable route was going to decimate the fishing industry... In the course of researching we discovered that, and then I think the answer would be clear. As Randy had just pointed out, we abandoned that whole process and we subsequently met with Aqua Ventus and said the deal is off. We are not landing on town property, end of discussion."

Carr, "Within that committee and I know it (unintelligible).

Chair Bates, "It never happened."

Carr, "But we would have looked at underlying scientific issues. The committee as a whole would have looked at that?"

Chair Bates, "We would have done our best and I know that you are a source of some expertise on this. To me, that is the past. I can't image exactly how it would have all worked out, but we didn't go that route and that got abandoned."

Carr, "I understand. I just want to connect it up with something that Mr. Rockwell is saying that for a committee like that to be effective, if one occurs in the future or some other type of committee to deal with this issue, we might need expertise. Something outside of your expertise, outside of my expertise and somebody who really can talk to us about the underlying scientific issues."

Coggeshall, "I have been hearing that this has gone to the Planning Board and my question is, will there be an ordinance on this November's ballot?"

Chair Bates, "The answer is no. We have missed that opportunity to do that."

Coggeshall, "Aqua Ventus requires answers to an environmental impact study. They are going to be studying birds through Audubon and they also need to study social impact. That is where the will of the people of a town whether they are registered voters or whether they are summer visitors who own property here, that matters. I would encourage you not to reject the petition because it will matter when you talk to Aqua Ventus. It will matter."

Carr, "I would just note that review is ongoing right now and I would like to ask one follow up question. On the Aqua Ventus website under the NEPA process, it says they are doing a Section 106 Historical Review and it says we have reached out to municipal officials, but it does not say whether it is Monhegan or St. George. Have they reached out to the town to do a Historical Review?"

Chair Bates, "I am not aware of that."

Rockwell, "You said the deal is off. I didn't know there was a deal."

Chair Bates, "That was a poor choice of words and you are right. You are right to call me on that. The discussions had come to an end. There was no deal. I know how things get. There was no deal, absolutely. There were some ideas that we kicked around but no deal. Had there been any issue like that, it would have to go to the voters."

Rockwell, "What were the discussions? Because there was really a lot of discussion about the discussions."

Chair Bates, "Mr. Rockwell, you can read about this in the town board minutes. I feel like this is history and if you want to read about it, go to the minutes. Okay?"

Rockwell, "What's the last conversation?"

Chair Bates, "I believe that we have discussed this in full."

Rockwell, "I don't (unintelligible)."

Chair Bates, "Mr. Rockwell, I believe we have discussed your points in full. If you want to know what happened in the history, go back to the minutes."

Rockwell, "There is no minutes for my question. And talk about being berated, it feels pretty darn uncomfortable on this side, right here."

Chair Bates, "I am sorry you feel that way."

Rockwell, "All I am doing is trying to clarify and understanding and get information out into the public; what you guys are tasked to do. We are asking questions and to be shut down is belittling."

Chair Bates, "Fine. Thank you, Mr. Rockwell."

Rockwell, "So, my question is..."

Chair Bates, "No. Excuse me."

Rockwell, "So my question is, my question is..."

Chair Bates, "We have had quite enough of your round and round questions."

Rockwell, "I have a simple question."

Chair Bates, "Sir. That is enough. Please."

Rockwell, "This is outrageous. You people are just absolutely out of bounds."

Chair Bates, "If you wish to..."

Rockwell, "I want to know what the last conversation and who it was with. That's all. Can you tell me that?"

Chair Bates, "Yes, of course. It was Jake Ward."

Rockwell, "Jake Ward represents?"

Chairperson Bates, "Scott can tell you, and it was immediately after we met at that meeting when Mr. Lipson and you talked to us."

Ludman, "Is there a date when the Planning Board is going to ask to provide the results of their study?"

Chair Bates, "There is not a date. They will come forward with a proposal on the ordinance changes if they think that is necessary when they have heard all the evidence and they have reviewed. They have been looking at this since late July and they met with a number of people and I am confident they will come to a conclusion in due course. I would like to wrap up this session. Does the Board have anything more to say?" There was no further discussion.

- Minutes: The minutes of October 16, 2017 were amended as follows:
 - Page 3, under Communications, third bullet, line 1, correct name is Gerry Audibert
 - Page 5, first line on page, change to read ...100% net metering **credit** for the...
 - Page 5, first bullet, line 2, change to read ... net metering **credit** the town...
 - Page 5, last paragraph, line 1, change to read ... a way to **avoid** the cost.
 - Page 5, last paragraph, line 2, change to read ... produce DC; the **in**verters convert that...
 - Page 6, under Marijuana, line 4, change to read ...significant change **in the original bill** was if you did not want the **proposed capabilities**, a town had to prohibit it.
 - Page 6, under Marijuana, line 7, change to read...or it could **not be signed by** the governor;

On a motion by Selectperson Elwell, seconded by Sawyer, it was voted 3-1(abstention) to approve the minutes of October 16, 2017, as amended.

- Communications:

The Town received the following thank you notes and letters -

- Thank you note from Mid-Coast Maine Community Action for the \$1,000 donation
- Thank you note from Trekkers for the town's support of their organization
- Thank you note from New Hope for Women for the donation of \$995
- A letter of support from Rosemary Stanek of the Maine Aqua Ventus project. Ms. Stanek, a year-round resident of St. George, said she was opposed to any ordinance created for the sole purpose of blocking the project, as she favors energy use.
- A letter from Andrew O'Brien of The Free Press making an inquiry as to what the town was going to do with the "petition." Chairperson Bates explained to him that the petition would be acknowledged, the Board would be seeking legal advice and the Board would be discussing this issue in subsequent meetings.
- Steve Walker, the Land Stewart for Maine Coast Heritage Trust, wanted to issue a press release regarding Clark Island and asked if there would be a quote from a St. George Town official. Chairperson Bates said he could not speak on behalf of the Board, and what he said was entirely his own opinion. He told Walker the area would be a wonderful recreational asset for the town's people. "I hope the voters will help support his acquisition as they have done for other Maine Coast Heritage projects like High Island."

- Warrant: The warrant for the week of October 23, 2017 was reviewed and signed. The total expenses were \$37,056 and included one week's payroll, with no items considered to be out of the ordinary.

TOWN MANAGER'S REPORT:

- Animal Control Officer: Selectperson Elwell asked how the ACO was working out. Polky the town pays Officer Demmons a monthly stipend, as opposed to paying hourly and for mileage. Curtis said he also works for multiple towns and Polky said he is doing good job.
- Committees:
 - Budget Committee, Tuesday, October 24 at 6:30 p.m.
 - Planning Board, Tuesday, October 24 at 7:00 p.m.
 - The Town Manager and Finance Director will be in Orono on Thursday, October 26th for Municipal Law
- Updates on Roads: Polky said the shoulder work needed to be completed. Part of Clark Island was done. Contractor James Kalloch said he would be finishing up next week. Polky said the paving for the Transfer Station as well as the cross culverts on Ridge Road, Turkey Cove, and Glenmere next week. He said a section at the end of Turkey Cove and Wallston Road would be paved approximately 600'. An overlay would be put down just for this year as that section was scheduled to be paved. Polky said the work being done should be within the town's paving budget.

COMMITTEE REPORTS:

- Harbor Committee: Selectperson Elwell said the committee would be meeting again in October.
- Comprehensive Planning Committee: Selectperson Elwell said the meeting was postponed to another date.
- Conservation Committee: The committee met on October 5.
 - There is an educational program on corvids, scheduled for Thursday, November 9, 7:00 p.m. with Don Reimer. There will be refreshments and door prizes.
 - Invasive Plants - The CC is planning future work on invasive plants. Selectperson Willey distributed a handed out on St. George Invasive Plant initiative, CC Action Steps, and Invasive Plants as a Maine problem.
- Solid Waste Committee: Selectperson Willey said the committee met on October 18. The committee and Town Manager agreed the town should have commercial hauler stickers, but Polky needed to contact the commercial hauler in town. They will meet to discuss how fees will be worked.
 - Composting – The committee invited "Compost Guru" Mark Hutchinson from the University of Maine Extension to teach a class on composting on November 1, 2017 at 9:00 a.m. The Public is invited. Bring questions as to how it is done in town or questions on backyard composting.
 - Recycling Conference - There will be a spring recycling conference held at the Samoset. Wendy Carr, committee chair and the committee would like to hold a class at the conference on how St. George recycles, and they would like to get input from other towns about recycling, composting, etc. The committee plans to hold a round table discussion on this. Chairperson Bates recommended that Eben Polky and the committee do a joint presentation at the conference.
 - Plastics - The committee is thinking about better ways to manage rigid plastics. Willey said it was brought up that more space was needed at the Transfer Station to properly sort it. They discussed moving it to a different area, but the concern was people are less apt to recycle if they did not see it. Willey said currently, there was not much market for rigid plastics. Polky felt it was better to continue to take the rigid plastics and to find a market to dispose of these.
 - Transfer Station Report - Selectperson Willey said the costs were consistent based on last year's totals and the asphalt shingle total had gone down.
 - Paint Care Program - Old paint can be recycled. This is an ongoing program.
 - Recycling of Clothes - Clothing can be taken to the Transfer Station. It gets baled and sent off to Goodwill.

- Brush - This is still an issue. Polky said it is an issue, but it had been cut down by 50% to 60%. The brush had only been ground once this year, though it did need to be done again. Selectperson Willey said the town had been spending a lot of money when the brush was ground, monthly. Hoppe Tree Service is open for business. He takes brush, wood and is selling chips.

OLD BUSINESS: There was none.

NEW BUSINESS:

- Annual Meeting of SB & Board/Committee Chairs: Chair Bates said one of the yearly requirements of the Select Board is to meet with the Chairs of the town boards and committees to discuss their action plans, rules and reminders. The Select Board would like to meet with the boards and committee chairs on Monday, November 13th at 6:00 p.m., followed by the Select Board meeting at 7:00 p.m.

- 2017 Municipal Valuation Return: The Maine Revenue Services - 2017 Municipal Valuation Return was reviewed and signed. Chair Bates said this was an annual review on the value of the town based on the assessed values, what is in tree preservation, and in other of preservation areas. The assessing clerk compiles all the data, and the State uses the information to assess items such as rebates.

On a motion by Selectperson Elwell, seconded by Willey, it was voted 4-0 to approve the 2017 Municipal Valuation Return, to be signed and dated by the St. George Select Board/Board of Assessors.

- Meeting start time – The Select Board discussed changing the meeting start time to 6 p.m. during the winter months. Chair Bates said because it gets dark earlier and people could get home sooner, he suggested 6 p.m. He said it would coincide with the spring ahead and fall back clock schedule, and he would like to try it for one year.

Selectperson Willey said because the meetings had always been 7 p.m., she thought the public expected to come in at 7 p.m. She asked how the change of meeting time would get out to the public, since people were used to having it start at 7 p.m.

Selectpersons Elwell and Sawyer said people could check the town website since meeting times are already being posted or it could be by word of mouth. Polky said the town puts information on Constant Contact, the website, in the newsletter, the Dragon, the Free Press (in the past), but people aren't necessarily reading those. Polky said they had changed the meeting time before to 6 p.m., and people got accustomed to it.

On a motion by Selectperson Sawyer, seconded by Elwell, it was voted 3-1 to approve the Select Board meeting time to 6 p.m. as of November 6, 2017 for the winter months.

At 8:15 p.m., on a motion by Selectperson Sawyer, seconded by Elwell, it was voted 4-0 to adjourn the meeting.

Respectfully submitted,

Marguerite R. Wilson
Select Board Recording Secretary